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introduction The European Commission intends to come forward, before Summer 2006, with a 

proposal to the European Parliament and Council for a Regulation pursuant to 
Article 249 of the Treaty to regulate prices for mobile roaming services in the 
Single European Market.  The Regulation would have as its basis Article 95 of the 
Treaty.  The Commission published on the Europa website a first call for comment 
on 20 February 2006 on the form regulation could take, ie whether wholesale or 
retail charges.  INTUG was one of 51 organisations who responded and the 
INTUG response is published on both the INTUG and the Europa websites. 
The European Commission has stated that given the specific expertise of the 
national regulatory authorities of the Member States, acting together in the 
European Regulators’ Group (ERG), the EC will take particular account of the data 
that the Group may bring forward during the course of the drafting of the proposal 
for a Regulation and the accompanying impact assessment report. 
 
The Commission has now invited interested parties to provide comment on a 
specific concept for a regulation, as set out below: 
 
1.  The Commission’s preferred approach to the regulation of roaming calls, in line 
with the objectives of transparency, comprehensibility for the consumer and 
parallelism with home-country prices, is to ‘peg’ retail roaming prices to the 
customer’s home prices for comparable domestic mobile services. 
 
2.  Additionally, because of the fact that travellers face charges for receiving 
mobile calls while they are abroad, contrary to the usual principle in Europe that 
the calling party pays, the regulation would also abolish retail charges for calls 
received by citizens travelling in another Member State. 
 
3.  The Commission has to date looked almost exclusively at mobile voice 
services. The possibility of including SMS and other data services within the 
regulation may need to be re-evaluated in the light of the responses to this public 
consultation. 
 
INTUG has reviewed the responses by other organizations to the Commission’s 
consultation and in particular those by the GSM Association and the ERG group.  
We note that the GSM Association has called the proposals "unnecessary", 
"potentially damaging" and "outdated".  The GSMA assert that mobile operators 
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offer roaming services as part of a package of interrelated services, which they say 
represents very good value for consumers.  INTUG totally rejects this assertion. 
INTUG notes that the wholesale price of a voice call between major EU countries 
is about a €cent a minute, that large business users can buy voice minutes for not 
much more, and that this is the marginal extra cost of making or answering a call 
when roaming in Europe compared with making a call in the UK.  Yet one leading 
UK operator is charging its pre-pay customers a pound (€1.44) a minute to call 
back home or to answer a call when in Europe, compared with as little as 5p 
(7.2€cents) a minute to make national or calls to mobiles in the UK.  How this is 
very good value for money is a complete mystery to us.  We also note that one UK 
operator is charging 48 pence (69€cents) for sending a text message while abroad, 
compared with a typical price of 10p (14.4€cents) in the UK, a service for which 
the marginal extra cost is negligible.  (Prices taken from the operators’ own web 
sites on 12 April.) 
 
INTUG notes the statement by Rob Conway, CEO and member of the board of the 
GSMA, that "Further roaming regulation is unnecessary and could have unforeseen 
consequences, and furthermore,…we believe that competition is the best way to 
meet the needs of customers”.  INTUG’s position is that the market cannot be 
competitive, since in a truly competitive market, cost and price levels cannot be so 
far apart. 
 
INTUG has reviewed the response of the ERG, and is pleased that the regulators 
(except Spain) support the call for further regulatory action at the wholesale level, 
although they are less convinced about the benefits of regulation at the retails level, 
generally preferring to rely on competition to bring down retail price levels, and 
considering that a single European-wide approach to the regulation of retail 
roaming charges might cause market distortions.  INTUG found the ERG response 
to be generally positive but believes that the regulators’ positions in the market has 
led them to take an approach that is too cautious, although we do not underestimate 
the difficulty of reaching agreement between 24 of the 25 EU country regulators. 
 
ERG has proposed a wholesale target roaming price of double the cost of mobile 
call termination in each country, which it notes has fallen significantly over the last 
5 years, on the grounds that this is certainly undeniably above cost, and lower than 
current roaming wholesale prices.  INTUG regards this as approach as too soft on 
the mobile operators.  The marginal extra cost of roaming is an international call 
between EU countries of which the wholesale cost is of the order of 1 €cent, and 
the average cost of mobile termination is about 10 €cents, ie an additional cost of 
10%.  Hence INTUG counter-proposes a roaming wholesale price cap of 20% 
above national mobile call termination costs, which should allow an average gross 
margin of 50%. 
 
On retail price controls, INTUG does not agree with the position of ERG that the 
mobile markets in most EU countries are competitive.  For many years INTUG has 
noted that retail mobile prices often move in step and have not fallen in line with 
the significant falls in fixed line voice tariffs over recent years (in line with the 
falling wholesale costs of carrying voice traffic), but on the contrary mobile tariffs 
including roaming costs have remained almost static. Thave been some small 
reduction in tariffs, mainly in the form of package deals, but INTUG notes that the 
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take up of these package deals has been small, suggesting that consumers cannot 
easily compare prices and determine whether the packages represent good value.  
INTUG restates its view that that in general roaming tariffs remain at many times 
operating cost levels, indicating that the market is in no way competitive, and that 
the mobile operators and service providers are acting in a way that has the 
appearance of a complex multi-country cartel.  Roaming charges form part of 
complex bundles of tariffs, and since users travel patterns will vary from month to 
month, consumers cannot generally include the cost of roaming when seeking to 
compare tariffs.  Hence it is the very nature of these tariff bundles that enable the 
mobile operators to continue to charge with impunity prices that are often 10 or 
more times the likely cost of provision.  For this reason INTUG does not believe 
that retail roaming prices will fall either as a result of the behaviour of a 
competitive market, nor will they necessarily fall in line with reduction in 
wholesale roaming charges resulting from a new price cap initiative.   
 
For all these reasons, INTUG strongly supports the initiative launched by 
Commissioner Reding to introduce without delay new EU regulation aimed at 
retail international roaming charges, and supports the ERG view that wholesale 
price regulation must be introduced at the same time, to avoid market distortions 
caused by wholesale prices in some cases becoming higher that capped retail price 
levels. 
 
 
 

Response 
to the 
Commission’s 
Questions 

Q:  The Commission’s preferred approach to the regulation of roaming calls, 
in line with the objectives of transparency, comprehensibility for the 
consumer and parallelism with home-country prices, is to ‘peg’ retail roaming 
prices to the customer’s home prices for comparable domestic mobile services.
 
A:  INTUG support’s the Commission’s objectives of transparency, 
comprehensibility for the consumer and parallelism with home-country prices.  
The proposal to ‘peg’ retail roaming prices to the customer’s home prices for 
comparable domestic mobile services would certainly achieve this objective, and in 
general outgoing international calls can cost less than roaming charges.  However, 
this is not always the case.  For example, the UK operator mentioned above who 
charges £1 a minute for its pre-pay customers roaming in Europe charges exactly 
the same £1 a minute for the same customer to call an EU country from the UK, so 
the Commission’s proposal would not reduce the cost to these customers at all.  
The customer can subscribe to a bundle for £2.50 a month and ‘reduce his calling 
costs by up to 70%’, but the exact new costs cannot be found in a table, and the 
contractual commitment to pay the £2.50 is not stated on the web site – if the 
minimum period for this option is 12 months, then an occasional traveller is 
unlikely to take it up.  INTUG is concerned that operators use bundles and 
packages to hide the actual costs, make comparisons more difficult, and to lock 
customers in to extended contract periods.  For this reason, and because it does not 
accept that the national mobile markets are truly competive, INTUG believes that 
the Commission should take a more radical approach that it is currently proposing. 
For example, in line with our proposal to cap wholesale roaming charges at 20% 
above national mobile call termination levels, we propose that all retail 
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international calls from mobiles and hence roaming charges in the EU should be 
capped at 20% above the retail price of a domestic national call from a mobile to a 
land line or a land line to a mobile, whichever is lower. 
 
As an additional point, we note that the Commission’s proposal would reduce but 
would not eliminate the problem of ‘accidental roaming’, where a customer near a 
border has their phone ‘captured’ by an operator on the other side of the border, 
and so incurs roaming charges even though he has not crossed a border.  It is 
essential that this outrageous and possibly fraudulent market abuse is addressed in 
any new regulation of roaming charges. 
 
Q:  Because of the fact that travellers face charges for receiving mobile calls 
while they are abroad, contrary to the usual principle in Europe that the 
calling party pays, the regulation would also abolish retail charges for calls 
received by citizens travelling in another Member State. 
A:  INTUG supports this proposal unequivocally.  We note ERG’s concerns that 
the extra costs will need to be absorbed by operators; however, since on average as 
many calls are made as are received, we believe that the extra costs will be passed 
on by operators as part of their originating call tariffs, and that operators will not 
suffer as a result.  The resulting freedom to travellers from hidden charges will be, 
INTUG believes, of considerable social and economic benefit to the European 
Union. 

Q:  The Commission has to date looked almost exclusively at mobile voice 
services. The possibility of including SMS and other data services within the 
regulation may need to be re-evaluated in the light of the responses to this 
public consultation. 

A:  INTUG has consistently complained about the unreasonably high roaming 
costs of both SMS and data services.  These charges do not follow the 
Commission’s desired principles of transparency, comprehensibility for the 
consumer and parallelism with home-country prices.  In the UK example we 
quoted above, a roaming SMS message is charged at 5 times the national tariff, 
when the additional costs to the operator are next to nothing.  Similarly on roaming 
data charges, we mention again the press report that a British businessman, Roger 
Steare, received an £800 roaming bill from Orange for downloading emails in 
France and Germany during September 2005.  He complained that to download the 
same data in the UK would have cost him 100 times less – and was refusing to pay. 
Orange on the other hand stated that it “…is committed to providing clear and fair 
roaming prices to its business customers wherever they travel”, and is demanding 
that he pays the bill.  The story also mentioned that difficulty Mr Steare had when 
phoning Orange to ask what the tariffs were – the agent did not know and was not 
able to find out without considerable research.  This we consider serves to make 
the point that these charges entirely fail the Commission’s test of transparency, 
comprehensibility for the consumer and parallelism with home-country prices.  We 
also note that many enterprises have banned their staff from using laptop data cards 
abroad, because of very high and unpredictable charges.  This cannot be in the 
interests of the European economy nor of European enterprises and consumers. 
Hence INTUG urges the Commission to commit to including SMS and data 
charges in its proposals for new price regulation without further delay. 
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INTUG INTUG, the International Telecommunications Users Group asbl, is an association 

of international telecommunications users and national telecommunications users 
associations. 
 
INTUG was founded in 1974 in Den Haag at the suggestion of Vicomte Etienne 
Davignon, then a European Commissioner, to act as a single voice for users of 
telecommunications. The mission of INTUG is to ensure that users have access to 
affordable, interoperable telecommunications services and that their voice is heard 
wherever telecommunications policy is decided. For over thirty years INTUG has 
argued for the introduction of competition in telecommunications and that all users 
must have access to the benefits of such competition.  

 

Footnote Dated 8 May. INTUG has followed with interest the recent announcements by 
Vodafone and T-Mobile to cut roaming rates by about 40 percent. Vodafone has 
said it would cut average roaming rates from April 2007 for in-country roaming to 
less than €0.55 per minute from €0.90. Vodafone also said it would charge €0.45 a 
minute to carry wholesale traffic from other operators' customers as long as those 
operators offered the same deal. T-Mobile announced a $1.02 flat rate for roaming 
in both Europe and the U.S. from this June, which it said for some customers could 
mean a price cut of up to 54 percent. Orange has also announced rate cuts, and O2 
has stated that it will make a announcement soon.  INTUG supports the 
Commission’s view that these cuts are a step in the right direction, but are too 
little, too late.  To INTUG the cuts demonstrate 1) that the operators were and are 
making excessive profits, if they can suddenly cut rates by 40% with no reduction 
in costs, and 2) that the market is not in any way competitive.  The cuts are in 
INTUG’s view a cynical move to try to avoid EU regulation.  Vodafone’s deferral 
of its cuts to April 07 is particularly insulting to its long suffering customers.  By 
these moves the industry has demonstrated that it has no intention of bringing rates 
down to a reasonable level to cover costs and make normal levels of profit, and 
that market forces are not effective in this market.  We therefore fully endorse the 
Commission’s statement that it will not be deflected from its determination to 
bring in regulation at the earliest possible opportunity. 

 


